KENT COUNTY COUNCIL

REGULATION COMMITTEE MEMBER PANEL

MINUTES of a meeting of the Regulation Committee Member Panel held in the Gatefield Hall, Alexander Centre, 20-22 Preston Street, Faversham ME13 8 on Monday, 22 February 2016.

PRESENT: Mr S C Manion (Vice-Chairman in the Chair), Mr T A Maddison, Mr L Burgess and Mr J N Wedgbury

ALSO PRESENT: Mr T Gates

IN ATTENDANCE: Mr G Rusling (Public Rights of Way & Access Service Manager) and Mr A Tait (Democratic Services Officer)

UNRESTRICTED ITEMS

1. Proposed part extinguishment of Public Footpath ZF5 at Faversham Reach Estate and creation of a Public Footpath beside Faversham Creek linking Public Footpath ZF5 at Crab Island with Public Footpath ZF32 at Ham Marshes

(Item 3)

- (1) Members of the Committee visited the application site prior to the meeting. This visit was attended by some 20 interested parties.
- (2) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager began his presentation by explaining that this was the latest proposal to resolve the issue of a long- obstructed public footpath which had been blocked by a wall (formerly the boundary of a shipyard) and by five residential properties in the Faversham Reach Estate which had been built in 1987.
- (3) In November 2012, a Regulation Committee Member Panel had decided to take forward a proposal by the Faversham Reach Residents Association for the extinguishment of the footpath where it crossed the estate and the creation of a public footpath outside and following the boundary wall to the estate. The consequent extinguishment and creation Orders had been considered at a Public Inquiry in 2014 by an Inspector, whose decision on behalf of the Secretary of State for the Environment was that neither Order should be confirmed.
- (4) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager then said that the consequence of the Inspector's decision was that the Public Footpath remained obstructed, which was clearly unsatisfactory for all concerned. Accordingly, the County Council had consulted on a number of options and had also commissioned *Amey* to provide a feasibility report (including costings) on the construction of ramps and a cantilever walkway.

- (5) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager moved on to give a detailed explanation of the Option that he was recommending to the Panel. He began by saying that there was no suggestion that due process had not been followed in recording Public Footpath ZF5 on the Definitive Map which provided conclusive evidence at law as to its contents. Once established, a public right of way could only be extinguished through a legal event, such as a legal order or in consequence of a Parliamentary Act. Mere disuse did not result in the loss of right of way. Objection had been raised that on the basis of the Ordnance Survey sheet 172-1972 the footpath had been incorrectly recorded in 1970 on the Definitive Map and Statement Draft Revised Map and that this had led to an error in the current Definitive Map. This Ordnance Survey document, however, needed to be viewed in context as it did not purport to show public rights of way. Its purpose was to record physical features. For this reason, it had reflected the widely accepted position that access to the Public Footpath had been very difficult following the construction of the ship yard wall in 1938. Earlier County Series Ordnance Surveymaps 2nd and 3rd editions had shown a route that very closely approximated to the route of ZF5 recorded at Faversham Reach and evidence had been presented to the Public Inquiry that the route of ZF5 had been physically in existence.
- (6) Case Law had established that there needed to be sufficient cogent evidence to show that the Definitive Map and Statement required amendment. It had been open to anybody at any time since 1981 to apply to have the Definitive Map amended. Information to this effect had been freely available to all parties together with advice from the County Council. No such application had been received. Nor had the County Council discovered any evidence that would cause it to make an Order to amend or remove the Public Footpath. Indeed, such evidence as had been presented to the County Council weighed in favour of the Footpath having been correctly recorded.
- (7) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager informed the Panel that a number of objectors including a District Councillor had suggested that the County Council should continue to allow the current situation to continue. In effect, they were advocating that the County Council should do nothing. He said that the Panel should take into account that the County Council was under an obligation to assert and protect the right of the public to use and enjoy the public highway and to prevent the obstruction of it. Failure to act would not only result in the public being deprived of the use of the public right of way but would also expose the County Council to action in the Courts and to a Local Government Ombudsman complaint. There would also be continuing implications for the owners of the five properties obstructing the footpath. Furthermore, considerable time and money had already been expended on seeking a solution. The creation of the England Coast Path further highlighted the obstruction of the right of way and posed further questions about access issues, and if the matter were allowed to drop it could very well simply re-emerge at a later date.
- (8) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager went on to say that a number of residents of Faversham Reach felt that the extinguishment of the obstructed section of ZF5 through Faversham Reach should be pursued again. He said that in his view this option was simply unavailable as the Order to extinguish had already been considered by a Planning Inspector on behalf of the Secretary of State and had not been confirmed. That decision had not been challenged by the County Council

as it appeared that it was correct in Law. Nor had it been challenged by any other party.

- (9) The Public Rights and Access Manager then discussed safety concerns raised by many residents. He said that the section of creek-side walkway at Waterside Close had been specifically designed with public access in mind and that the creek-side access at Faversham Reach was of similar design. The width of the proposed access was greater than 2 metres wide except at the ramps and there would be plenty of room for users to pass. The area was level, trip free and clearly defined. The proposed design also contained safety rails, which were necessary for the ramps and cantilever walkway because of the narrower width at these points. The proposal did not appear to pose a risk that was out of line with those present on the many miles of waterside paths in Kent and beyond. Many of these ran beside creeks, tidal river sections, along quaysides, harbours, marinas, steep banks, and unguarded cliff edges, but did not always have safety barriers. Whilst there was liability on the occupier for the safety of visitors to the property, this had to be balanced with the general obligation on any highway user to safely account for conditions.
- (10) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager next considered security issues that had been raised by objectors and residents. These had included incidents of criminal and anti-social behaviour which had continued up to the present time. He said in response that criminal and anti-social behaviour in the Faversham Creek area was at relatively low levels when considered as a percentage of all crime and antisocial behaviour within Swale Borough, indicating that there did not appear to be a correlation between public access and crime and anti-social behaviour. He stressed that Faversham Reach was not a gated community. It was subject to public access which allowed the public to deviate around obstructions to public rights of way on land in the same ownership. Waterside Close was not designed as a gated community either. Public access along the creek had been envisaged throughout the planning process and reflected in the design of the estate.
- The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager then said that a number of residents had asserted that public access would have a significant adverse impact on property prices and that compensation would be sought accordingly. He informed the Panel that the successful creation or diversion of a public footpath triggered the compensation provisions within the Highways Act 1980. Compensation was limited to those who could show that a value in interest in the land had depreciated or had suffered damage by being disturbed in their enjoyment of land. Claims for compensation needed be submitted within 6 months of the coming into operation of an Order, and disputes were adjudged by the Lands Tribunal. Faversham Reach, however, was already subject to public access, albeit that the public footpath was obstructed. It was intended that the creek-side would also be accessible through Waterside Close. Both of these facts were likely to substantially limit any compensation. The impact of the cantilever walkway on the slipway was de-minimis. The feasibility report indicated that the proposal would not prevent the launching of boats and that it should not restrict the size of boats that may be launched. He confirmed that compensation was not payable in respect of the England Coast Path and coastal access margin.

- (12) The next point made by the Public Rights of Way and Access Manager was that the Government was committed to the creation of the England Coast Path (ECP), which would have national trail status and provide continuous access on foot around the coast of England. Land seaward of the trail would be *coastal access margin* to which the public would enjoy access on foot. Kent had been one of the first areas to be considered for the creation of the (ECP). The Public Rights of Way and Access Service had worked closely with Natural England in both defining the alignment of the ECP and establishing its route. Given the specific issues relating to Faversham Creek, the Service had stepped back from involvement in defining the route of the ECP in this area to enable Natural England to reach an independent view. He was now able to report that their provisional view was that communal areas of Faversham Reach and Waterside Close would be coastal access margin to which the public would have a right of access on foot.
- (13) Amey had been commissioned to undertake a detailed feasibility study to identify constraints to the site and provide outline designs for ramps and a cantilever walkway. The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager said that these designs had also assisted in producing an informed estimate of the costs associated with the construction and maintenance of the work. The study had indicated that there were no practical engineering matters that would prevent construction. The estimated cost of the Public Rights of Way and Access Service's preferred designs was £92,979. Solid ramp constructions at all locations were estimated to cost £125,725. He expected lower costs to be achieved than those estimated.
- (14) The Public Rights of Way Manager then said that assuming that doing nothing was ruled out as an option, there were simply no low cost or no cost solutions. Even if another option were taken to divert the path within Faversham Reach a ramp would be required to provide access. Feasibility work had already incurred costs as had the previous extinguishment proposal for Faversham Reach.
- (15) In respect of funding, the Public Rights and Access Manager said that the consultation process had indicated that the costs of provision would be met through a number of sources. Nevertheless, the commitments from charitable sources still left a substantial amount to be found by Swale Borough Council and Kent County Council against a backdrop of continued financial pressure. There would consequently be a significant risk to making Orders with the intention of delivering creek side access if they could not be implemented. To date, contributions had been identified from *The Faversham Municipal Charities* and *Bensted Charity*. Swale Borough Council had indicated that it would contribute to the cost. The Kent County Council elected Member for the area had indicated that he would support the creation of the route through his Member Fund, if available. Funding might also be available from Natural England for establishment work, were the England Coast Path to be established along the creek.
- (16) Policy support for the proposal could be found in the Faversham Creek Streetscape Strategy which identified the possibility of improving access to the creek by making a connection between public footpath ZF5 at Crab Island and the Faversham Creek/ Waterside Close quayside path and on to meet public footpath ZF32. The submitted Faversham Creek Neighbourhood Plan identified creek-side access as one of its aims. if implemented, the proposal would be in accord with this

- aim. The examination into the Neighbourhood Plan was held in October 2015 and the Examiner's report was currently awaited. The plan had yet to be put to a local referendum for adoption.
- (17) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager concluded his presentation by saying that the proposal would provide a solution to the long standing obstruction to access through Faversham Reach Estate by resolving issues of blight in respect of the 5 properties that obstructed the public footpath; by delivering the creek side access identified within the *Street Scape Strategy* and emergent *Neighbourhood Plan*; by addressing the longstanding failure to deliver creek side access through a section 106 agreement at Waterside Close; by providing access that most closely reflected the Government's desire to provide access around the coast of England on foot; and by discharging the County Council's statutory obligations.
- (18) Mr Mike Maloney read a statement from the Local Borough Councillor, Mr Mike Henderson who had sent his personal apologies. This statement said that Mr Henderson had lived adjacent to Faversham Creek, on Front Brents, Faversham for over 35 years. He had been a Swale Borough Councillor for Priory Ward for 19 years. He therefore represented the whole of the area under consideration and all of the people who lived in Faversham Reach, Waterside Close and all the surrounding area of North Preston. He opposed the changes proposed to Public Footpath ZF5 and believed that the present situation should be retained.
- (19) Mr Henderson's statement continued that here was a footpath adjacent to Faversham Creek along Front Brents and along Crab Island. At the end of Crab Island it turned at point B on the map and went around the back of Faversham Reach. At point X Footpath ZF5, then ZF1, then ZF32 went around the boundary of the old shipyard to rejoin the Creek and the sea wall at the end of Waterside Close. For well over half this distance, the Creek was in sight. This footpath was a long-established part of the well-established Saxon Shore Way. It was therefore already an entirely satisfactory and acceptable footpath which was never far from Faversham Creek. It was extensively used by local residents and by visitors and there was no need for change. There would need to be a very strong reason for a change if one were to be agreed.
- (20) Mr Henderson's statement then set out four clear reasons that had led him to object to change. The first of these was Need. The Secretary of State could create a footpath in order to firstly add convenience or enjoyment for a substantial section of the public, and secondly to add to the convenience of persons resident in the area. There was no evidence that this need existed. During the consultation there had been 38 objections to the change and 35 in favour. This hardly indicated an impact on a substantial section of the public. The local Brents Community Association had discussed the proposal and voted unanimously against the change. Mr Henderson's statement that he had lived on the spot and utilised the footpath on a frequent basis over a number of years and had discussed the proposed changes over time with well over 100 people either living locally or utilising the Creekside path as visitors. None of them had objected to the path as it currently existed.
- (21) Mr Henderson's second reason for opposing change was Safety, Security and Disabled Access. His statement said that the proposed change required that three

substantial links needed to be built. The first was a ramp at points B and C on the map and a cut through the wall around Faversham Reach. The existing footpath across Crab Island was very rough and muddy and this stage of building would not provide disabled access. It would also give walkers immediate access to the moored boats, which was a security risk. There would also be a danger of falls. The second substantial link was the cantilevered footpath adjacent to the slipway at the end of Waterside Close. This would provide a danger of falls, could reduce the ability to use the slipway and would potentially allow people to fall into the mud at low tide or the water at high tide. There would also be a conflict with parked cars. It was intended to take the footpath on the slipway adjacent to the wall of 2 Waterside Close and within two feet of its front door. English Nature in surveying for the national coastal footpath had stated that this would be unacceptable. The third link was a ramp onto Ham Marshes at the far end of Waterside Close. This again would provide the danger of running above the mud or water depending on tide. There would also be the danger of farm animals such as cows or sheep leaving their pasture. It was highly unlikely that disabled access could be provided.

- Mr Henderson's statement then considered the question of cost. The current proposal indicated a cost of construction of some £125,000 plus the £36,000 which had already been spent. There were some suggestions that cost might be reduced. However it was clear that there was a strong likelihood that costs would rise, as there were uncertainties around the design of all three of the building projects. In the present climate of austerity within local and national government it should be entirely clear that such a large expenditure was unjustified unless there was the very strongest of reasons for pursuing the project. It was equally clear that there was no such strong reason for altering the existing footpath. He understood that the Faversham Charities had, over time, set aside approximately £35,000 towards Creekside footpath improvements. This money was also public money. If indeed it was to be spent on footpaths along either side of Faversham Creek then it would be better spent on any number of other parts of the Creekside footpath - across Crab Island, along the sea wall, on Ham Marshes, behind BMM Weston Car Park, or indeed on the eastern side of the Creek in Abbey Ward. There had been no public consultation to determine local views on this.
- (23) Mr Henderson's statement then turned to legal questions. It said that the inspector who dealt with the Faversham Reach issue had stated "no guarantee that it is enforceable". Certainly neither Faversham Town Council nor Swale Borough Council had raised any issues regarding footpaths at the time of the planning application. As regards Waterside Close, there had been no clear indication that a footpath was to be created via the 1997 S106 agreement, whilst the other 2005 S106 agreement relating to the last 6 houses in Waterside Close made no mention at all of creating a footpath.
- (24) Mr Henderson's statement concluded by saying that there were 4 strong reasons for opposing any action. There appeared to be only a single weak reason for taking action. This was the minor opportunity for bringing a short section of footpath nearer to the Creekside. This possible benefit should be greatly overridden by the 4 objections. His advice to KCC was not to agree to change unless the project could be delivered (including the finance). His strong view was to accept the four major objections and take no action.

- (25) Cllr David Simmonds (Faversham TC) spoke in favour of the proposal. He said that the Town Council had long had the ambition to see a continuous creek side walkway and that it had preferred the option rejected by the previous Panel in 2012. He referred to the *Faversham Creek Streetscape Strategy* which had been published in March 2012 and endorsed by both the Swale Joint Transportation Board and Faversham TC. The proposed walkway was also a vital part of the *Faversham Creek Neighbourhood Plan*. Faversham TC had voted by 11 votes to 0 with 1 abstention to support the Option which was now proposed and had also informally agreed to contribute to the development if an Order were made.
- (26) Mr Paul Channon, a resident of Waterside Close and the Company Secretary of the Waterside Residents Association spoke against this proposal. He said that some of the points and issues in the report could be erroneous and misleading. The short timescale between the report being published and the Panel meeting had inhibited detailed reading and analysis, which could be prejudicial to the process.
- (27) Mr Channon said that although the Inspector had referred in paragraph 42 of her report to "...a S106 Agreement relating to Waterside Close that contains a Footpath Creation Agreement," there was, in fact, no such document within it. He stressed that this meant that a Footpath Agreement for Waterside Close did not exist.
- (28) Mr Channon went on to say that paragraph 26 of the Inspector's Report referred to the original planning process for Faversham Reach, and stated that there was no mention of the ZF5 footpath in the original planning documentation, nor in the associated minutes. It was unlikely that the Planning Officers and the Planning Committee would have approved the building of 15 houses and a ten-berth sailing marina over a definitive footpath if the drawings and documentation at that time had shown such a path. The likelihood therefore was that the footpath was not on the drawings or in the documentation.
- (29) Mr Channon then summarised the history of Pollocks Shipyard, which had opened in 1916, and continued its large shipyard operation through two global conflicts (which would have been times of high activity) until it closed in 1971. It was inconceivable that there would have been, throughout this period, a significant flow of walkers through such a heavily-industrialised, busy and dangerous environment. Apart from the public house at the junction of the Oare and Faversham Creeks, there had been no other destinations of note (such as other works, shops, offices, or people's houses) on the route. This was still the case today.
- (30) Mr Channon then moved on to consideration of Waterside Close. This was a development of 21 properties and about 48 persons, comprising a mix of young families, retired couples, and a number of residents who ran their own businesses, many working from their homes. The road, paths, flowerbeds etc., which were known as the "common-parts" were owned and managed by Waterside Residents Association Limited, which was wholly-owned by the residents. The paths and walkways were used by residents for events such as weddings, anniversaries, summer parties/barbeques, as well as carols and mince-pies at Christmas. The

residents themselves were an integrated part of the Faversham Community. Indeed many of them served on local charities and associations.

- (31) Mr Channon returned to the S106 document for Waterside Close. He said that rather than contain a Footpath Creation Agreement, it merely proposed one with a blank pro forma as an Appendix. Subsequent landowners (Pro-pan, Royal Bank of Scotland, West Register) had not expressed a wish to proceed. The current landowners (WRAL) did not want or need a public footpath either. The Secretary of State could (under the provisions of the Highways Act 1980) make a compulsory order to create a public footpath if the following criteria are satisfied:
 - the path (or way) would add to the convenience or enjoyment of a substantial section of the public; and
 - it would add to the convenience of persons residents in the area.

This meant that there had to be a demonstrable need for the landowner's objections to be overruled. All the residents of Waterside Close are unanimous in that they neither wanted nor needed a public footpath imposed on their properties. As there were no "destinations of note" that needed to be accessed by the proposed footpath, it would not add to the convenience or enjoyment of a substantial section of the community.

- Mr Channon said in summary that the Inspector's Report on the purported Faversham Reach footpath had highlighted a number of issues that continued to throw doubt on the existence of a definitive footpath before the development of Faversham Reach. The residents of both Waterside Close (48 residents) and Faversham Reach (30+residents) were unanimous in their objection to the proposal, and there was no demonstrable need (either to the residents or indeed to the wider community) for such a proposal. The statutory conditions for creating a footpath at Waterside Close by the use of a Compulsory Order had not been met. In addition, the Brent Community as a whole saw no benefit to the proposal. It regarded the existing walks onto and through farmland as acceptable, and were unlikely to use or prefer another path that went through two residential estates. The stated costs of the proposal were very high, and the costs of the earlier Faversham Reach enquiry had to be added to it together with yet-to-be-costed path refurbishment, compensation payments and ongoing maintenance and corporate liability costs. At a time of severe economic restraint, these monies could be better used by the local authorities in supporting and maintaining services to the community. It was to be welcomed that local charities were offering some supportive finance to the proposal but (no matter how well-meaning they might be) these organisations needed to consider whether these sums could be utilised in a way that more readily met their charitable aims and objectives. The proposal should not be carried forward and should be decisively rejected.
- (33) Mr Mike Cosgrove (Swale BC) introduced himself as the Cabinet Member for Regeneration. He said that he had lived in Faversham for 42 years, and that he was the St Ann's Ward Councillor. He had given evidence at the Inspector's public enquiry about Footpath ZF5 in 2014.

- (34) Mr Cosgrove said that the report to the Panel was clear, soundly evidenced, and that it set out the issues well. Rather than go over the points in detail, he wished to concentrate on Swale BC's considered position. Swale as the strategic planning authority had been much involved in both the overall aspects of Faversham Creek, including its environment and connectivity as well as the specific issues concerning development control and local planning.
- (35) Mr Cosgrove went on to say that Swale BC had worked in partnership over many years with KCC and other statutory bodies with the aim of ensuring that a secure footpath was brought into being along the northern side of the creek. During the 1980s and 1990's this aim had been frustrated because successive developers of Waterside Close had gone into liquidation, creating considerable difficulties around section 106 agreements and the route of the footpath. This had been set out at the 2014 public inquiry.
- (36) Mr Cosgrove said that in 2005 Swale had been instrumental in work that predated the Neighbourhood Plan process, to create a secure framework for Faversham Creek and its surrounding land use. Subsequently when the Neighbourhood Plan was developed, all consultations undertaken had overwhelmingly supported a connected creek-side pathway. Support for this was given by many local bodies, including members of The Faversham Society that had a special historic interest in the creek. Indeed a member of the Faversham Society had given evidence at the 2014 enquiry in support of the diversion of ZF5 along Faversham Reach.
- (37) Mr Cosgrove then said that in Swale BC's opinion the proposal gave clear and untrammelled access along the creek in a way that secured both Waterside and Faversham Reach residents' privacy whilst mitigating blight on the five houses at Faversham Reach that have been constructed over the line of the existing footpath. The proposal would also assist in the creation of the national Coastal Path that was currently being developed around Swale. This, equally, would greatly assist residents in that if this route were chosen for the public footpath and the coast path, the public would only have the right to follow the path along the Creek-side and could not stray into other parts of the two estates.
- (38) Mr Cosgrove confirmed that Swale BC had given planning permission for a ramp to be constructed at point M L on the drawing (at the edge of Waterside Close) following agreement with The Ham and Syndale Estate. Funding for this had been secured.
- (39) Mr Cosgrove summed up his presentation by saying that the proposal provided all the overwhelming advantages set out in the report and Appendix D, and that it was is in line with the Inspector's 2014 judgement. Any objections would need to be considered against the considerable weight of positive evidence and the Inspector's binding judgement in 2014. The outcome of the proposal would be to considerably support the amenity value, whilst enhancing conservation and environment in the area. The practical proposals outlined in the Amey report were proportionate and much in keeping with the area and its history. Consequently, Swale BC supported the recommendation of the proposal and to this end was willing to contribute to its cost, whilst working jointly with KCC to undertake the creation and diversion Orders concurrently.

- (40) Mrs Annie Bales introduced herself as a local resident at Waterside Close. She referred to photographs which she had provided to the Panel ahead of the meeting. She said that Photo 1 showed that there was no Statement to accompany the definitive map in relation to Footpath ZF5. Photo 2 demonstrated that it was KCC's position that the definitive map and statement *taken together* provided conclusive evidence of a footpath. Photograph 3 was an email from a former KCC PROW Officer setting out that there were some gaps in evidence. Photo 4 showed an older but illegible map. She asked whether this was the map that had been used. Photos 5, 6 and 7 showed the position of the tow path rather than any recorded PROW, together with a map where the PROW numbers appeared to have been altered. Photos 8 and 9 were statements by former senior employees at Pollock's Shipyard which deserved to be considered closely as they both disputed that anyone had used the alleged footpath during the years that they had worked there.
- (41) Mrs Bales then said that in her view, the most logical explanation for these anomalies was that a drafting error had occurred when the latest definitive map had been drawn up. She believed that (given time) it would be possible to demonstrate that the current route of Footpath GFF5 was wrong. Conclusive proof did not exist as there was no accompanying statement.
- (42) Mrs Bales continued by saying that, contrary to some claims, no Footpath Creation Order existed. The Section 106 originally envisaged the footpath as commencing at the main gate and not the slipway as was now proposed. She asked whether a legal opinion had been sought for what appeared to be a land grab. If so, she asked whether this would be shared more widely with the residents.
- (43) Mrs Bales moved on to summarise her remaining points and questions. She said that the footpath would pass within 2 feet of her unguarded front door. This was totally unacceptable given that a viable alternative on public land already existed a few metres away. Natural England also had doubts as to whether this would be acceptable to them. Was there anywhere else in the country that had a recent footpath order imposed upon them in light of lack of evidenced public desire and need for such a path, especially when an existing serviceable footpath already existed a few metres away? The Crab Island portion of the main footpath became waterlogged and impassable in periods of rainfall.
- (44) Mrs Bales then said that Brents Community Association had voted against the proposal. She suspected that there would be no public support for the proposal if the public were to be told that the final cost of the footpath could rise to £200,000 and possibly more rather than the originally estimated £4,000. There was already some resentment that so much money was being spent on regeneration of the creek at the expense of other areas. The eventual final cost figure would include direct and indirect costs, compensation awards, future public enquiries and appeals to the Secretary of State together with legal challenges, maintenance costs, pathway furnishings, repair costs and the costs of a lifetime plan, which appeared to have been missing from the proposal at this stage. She believed that there would be little popular support for such an unnecessary proposal in a time of austerity and severe cuts to public spending. She asked whether there was any evidence to demonstrate

public need and desire for the proposal. The residents of Faversham were facing severe cuts to their services, so why was Footpath ZF5 receiving so much money?

- (45) Mrs Bales quoted the Police in a report to the Swale Planners concerning the planning proposals for Faversham Reach. She asked why the Police had not been asked for their views on this proposal. The Police had commented:
- "The other concern I have with the current proposal is there will not be any natural surveillance on the public footpath beside the creek. This will not only introduce a personal safety issue but could introduce areas for local youth etc. to congregate."
- (46) Mrs Bales then referred to security concerns. She listed incidents such as abuse from male gangs, a fence being set alight, minor thefts and vandalism. She asked who would take responsibility for clearing up dog mess, needles and other drug paraphernalia, There was no lighting at all on the Waterside footpath and it was not covered by CCTV. Local youth sought out dark areas to drink and take drugs. There had been two sexual assaults nearby. The substantial gates on the Industrial Estate had been put up to stop access by drug users. She asked whether the safety of women (and the fear of lack of safety) at night had been considered. Furthermore, members of the public cutting across the top of the slipway would be placed at risk by the many vehicles using car parking spaces. These vehicles included large commercial vehicles who used the spaces as a reversing area. She asked who would pay in the event of an accident.
- (47) Mrs Bales then asked the Panel to consider a number of questions. Who would pay for damage to boats, canoes and kayaks if they crashed into steel girders when caught by a tunnel gust in the whirlpool eddy of the greatly narrowed slipway? Who would pay for stolen safety equipment? How would disabled access be ensured whilst cattle were simultaneously being prevented from entering Waterside Close? Why had a Rights of Way Improvement Plan not been carried out? Why had the Environment Agency and the Maritime agencies not been consulted?
- (48) Mrs Bales concluded her presentation by asking why huge sums of public and charities money was being spent on a footpath which was being promoted by a small number of people who knew little about the realities of life in the area. There already was a perfectly serviceable alternative which required no additional finance. She asked for the proposal to be refused.
- (49) Mr Brian Caffarey (Faversham Footpaths Group) spoke in support of the proposal. He said that the main arguments in its favour were well summarised in paragraph 2.0 on page 5, and in paragraph 5 of Appendix D of the report. He also believed that that the report was very persuasive in explaining in detail why the various objections carried little weight.
- (50) Mr Caffarey then said that it was very important to grasp the opportunity to make a decision which would eventually resolve the long-standing issues regarding public access to Faversham Creek. He added that whilst the delay following the decision of the previous Panel had been unfortunate, it had nevertheless proved beneficial in certain respects. Firstly, the subsequent public inquiry had put to rest all arguments about the existence of, and public need for the footpath. It had also

established that there was no reason why the footpath could not be diverted to avoid the houses in Faversham Reach. KCC had a legal duty to remedy the obstruction, and the only issue now was not *whether* the footpath should be diverted but *how* it should be done.

- (51) Mr Caffarey went on to say that the present proposal was a substantial improvement on those before the earlier Panel. The path would take the most direct and attractive route along the Creekside and would enable the residents, if they so wished, to close off the rest of their estates to the public. It also remedied the long-standing failure to implement the s.106 agreement to create a public footpath at Waterside Close.
- (52) Mr Caffarey said that the whole issue now needed to be considered in the context of Natural England's work to devise a route for the England Coast Path round the Creek. There could be little doubt that they would favour the route before the Panel. He quoted Paragraph 2.0 (fifth bullet point) of the report which said that the proposed option "provides access that most closely reflects the Government's desire to provide access around the coast of England on foot". Given that a perfectly usable path already existed along almost the entire waterfront of Faversham Reach and Waterside Close, and that only a relatively small amount of work was required to make it complete by connecting it at either end, it was extremely unlikely that Natural England would propose any other route. Accordingly, it would be logical for the Panel to choose the same route for the diversion of footpath ZF5.
- (53) Mr Caffarey added that if the coast path were to run inland, the communal areas between the coast path and the shoreline would be classed as "coastal margin" and be fully accessible to the public. The report stated on page 194 (paragraph 41) that "It is not at all clear if NE will consider that the communal areas of Faversham Reach or Waterside Close are excepted areas or form part of the coastal access margin." Whilst Natural England had yet to express a view on this, none of the exceptions set out in their Coastal Access Scheme appeared to remotely apply to these communal areas. He believed it was therefore in the residents' interests to support the proposed route for the diversion of footpath ZF5 and for the coast path.
- (54) Mr Caffarey concluded his presentation by saying that the report stated that its preferred options for the work needed to divert the footpath was estimated to cost £92k (or less). Charitable contributions would meet £36.5k of this cost. Natural England had said that it would contribute to the cost if this route was chosen for the England Coast Path. Contributions had also been promised by (or could be expected from) a number of other bodies including KCC, Swale BC and Faversham TC. There could be no reasonable doubt that the cost could be met. The overall cost would represent good value in restoring a missing link in an otherwise unbroken path running all the way from the Inner Basin of Faversham Creek round to Hollowshore and Oare, forming an important part of the revitalisation of Faversham Creek.
- (55) Mr Jeremy Lamb (Waterside Residents Association Ltd) said that he believed the short notice of the meeting and sight of papers had been unhelpful to providing a full response to the proposal and that it would, if necessary, be challenged. He said

that there were a number of issues either raised or missing in the report that might cause the Panel to question the pro lobby's understanding of the financial situation public bodies were facing. The advice in the KCC report was that the proposal should not be agreed if it could not be delivered, and this included securing the finance.

- (56) Mr Lamb went on to say that the freehold of the common areas including the proposed footpath was owned by the residents through the Waterside Residents Association Ltd (WRAL). All the residents were deeply committed to Faversham and were heavily involved in campaigns and voluntary services in the town as well as local community groups.
- (57) Mr Lamb then said that the s106 dated from 1997 and it was therefore 19 Years since a Section 25 Agreement had first been mooted. The originally suggested route did not traverse the slipway. The Footpath Creation Agreement proposal was never followed up to completion with the developers (as was required within six months and twenty eight days). As no action had been taken for more than ten years, it should be regarded as out of time. Swale BC had allowed the s106 to be disregarded by the developers on the ground and changes agreed with residents in 2015 (and based on the design and intentions being out of date) had effectively rendered the s106 redundant.
- (58) Mr Lamb said that WRAL would not agree either to a footpath being established or to the slipway being encroached upon. In the event that it proved necessary, it would seek compensation for costs and loss of use of amenities and value.
- (59) Mr Lamb noted that the Inspector in her findings relating to Faversham Reach had noted (para 42) that the Waterside Close s106 had "no guarantee that it remains enforceable or that it would be enforced and it did not provide a mechanism for joining that route with the wider network". He added that any Order made under the Highways Act 1980 will have to show demand. The consultation had, however, shown more opponents than supporters by a vote of 38 to 35. None of the local residents were re in favour, and no analysis had been done to show the benefits of the proposal over the existing path 100 yards away. Furthermore, at the time of the consultation, the costs had been unknown, so respondents had been unable to make a considered judgement.
- (60) Mr Lamb then turned to the question of safety and security. He said that the report on the route across the slipway (Points H I) showed that the writer had not understood WRAL's serious approach to safety. The proposed pathway cut between the few and well-used visitors' parking spaces (which could not be relocated and would have to remain fully accessible) and across the top of the slipway slope. The slipway was signed as a risk area due to its slippery sloping surface and deep water with deep mud and its use was carefully managed by residents. WRAL would not accept any responsibility for the safety of path users. It was WRAL's experience that children from the local area liked to congregate and play on the slipway with scooters and climb into the creek from which they had to be helped out. Neither WRAL nor residents could be responsible for surveillance over a public footpath as suggested

in the Statement of Reasons. WRAL would expect KCC, Swale BC and Faversham TC to accept full responsibility for health and safety of the public if this option was chosen against its advice.

- (61) Mr Lamb then said that the proposed footpath passed within 24 inches of a front door, which according to Natural England, was against modern guidelines. The route was not overlooked and would compromise security of the houses and businesses as it passed the rear access to gardens. Residents had experienced vandalism, theft from houses and moored vessels as well as damage to fixtures such as safety chains and trees.
- (62) Mr Lamb then discussed the question of cost. He said that the cost of access to the Waterside proposal alone was £90,000 which equated to £515 per metre of the pathway. He said that WRAL would expect the Equality Act to be met by including livestock gates at point L that were also disabled- accessible.
- (63) Mr Lamb said that *Amey* expected the slipway owners and users to be consulted as well as the Conservation Officer. They had not mentioned other consultees such as the Sondes Estate at Point L, the Marine Management Organisation, Medway Ports and the Environment Agency who would all need to be consulted before any commitment was made to spend more money and begin works in the creek bed. All these consultations would cost money as would licences to carry out the works. The area L flooded (as Amey had pointed out) and he had therefore provided photographs taken a few days earlier of the high tide up to the bund. *Amey* had referred to costs by the slipway being unknown. Maintenance and whole life costs had not been estimate.
- Mr Lamb continued by saying that Amey said that the cost of providing the proposed access £125,725. This was already high but did not include the unknown costs he had referred to, nor access for equipment, management fees and officers' time. Unusual elements such as tides and unknown components would encourage costs to rise and timetables to stretch. The cost of the inquiry and Amey's report had reached £37,000, giving a total in excess of £160,000 before additional costs were added in. He asked whether this was a good use of taxpayers' money at a time when Faversham TC, Swale BC and KCC had to be making drastic cuts to essential services and support organisations. Was it right that elderly people and vulnerable adults should be losing their essential services in Faversham so that walkers could have an additional footpath that got them to and from the same place, and which was based on a Neighbourhood Plan that had not yet been accepted and might not be. He added that it would be seen by the taxpayers within the town as a very low priority for expenditure as it would only benefit a small minority who already had a footpath facility. As residents had to meet the full costs of all amenities at Waterside WRAL would expect KCC, Swale BC and Faversham TC to make an annual contribution to the costs of cleaning, maintenance as well as insurance and all safety costs.
- (65) Mr Lamb summed up his presentation by saying that the s106 of 1997 could not be relied upon as the Inspector had found that its enforceability was in doubt. The use of the working slipway would be challenged as it would be a loss of amenity and dangerous for open and uncontrolled access; the costs of over £190,000 for a

new short footpath with security and safety issues was unjustifiable when there was an adequate and well used footpath within 100 yards, particularly in the context of severe cuts to essential services in the County, the Borough and the town. Annual maintenance costs would also be required.

- (66) Mr Andrew Osbourne (Bensted's Charity) said that the proposal was far better than that originally put forward as it was supported by a full engineering report and contained safeguards for the amenity of the local residents. The development of the creekside was supported by 94% of respondents. Bensted's Charity was making available £3,6000 in support of the scheme. This donation was at the discretion of the trustees and was considered an appropriate use of resources by the Charity Commission. He noted the concerns over anti-social behaviour and said that footfall was the best deterrent.
- (67) Mr David Pollock (local Faversham Reach resident and owner of the Thames Sailing Barge "Repertor") said that the proposed scheme stood or fell on the as yet unconfirmed s106 Agreement for Waterside Close. If that Agreement were not possible to confirm and seal, any route for ZF5 through Faversham Reach should not be further considered. Options 2 or 3 would provide only considerable public cost and risk, as well as a dis-benefit to the residents of Faversham Reach and existing users of the current route, with no quantifiable monetary benefit to any other party. It would be a waste of public money. The proposal was therefore dependent on the primary Waterside Close S.106 outcome.
- Mr Pollock went on to say that the proposed scheme was unnecessary and (68)less attractive than the existing route. The principal users of the existing footpath were people coming and going between the Town Centre, railway station, schools, the Upper Brents residential areas, Brents Industrial Estate and Faversham Shipyard Industrial Estate. These users had no need or desire to divert through a Creekside footpath. The existing route already provided walkers with an attractive link both to the Creekside path ZF32 and to footpaths across marsh and farmland to Hollowshore and Oare Creek. It therefore already formed an excellent component of the proposed National Coastal Path and provided its users with views of a great variety of birds, wild flowers and trees, as well as access to blackberries in season. The proposed route offered none of these attractions, so its benefits appeared to be comparatively negative. It was also unnecessary for those who might wish to view the Creek directly, because there was already pedestrian access to the frontage from Upper Brents. The proposed scheme was opposed by the overwhelming majority of residents in the catchment area. Local wishes in this regard were a key component of "localism". There was no empirical evidence of substantive, tested and significant public support for the proposed scheme from potential users or the general public.
- (69) Mr Pollock then said that the scheme represented poor value in cost-benefit terms and would be a waste of public money. It appeared that it had yet to be fully funded. The scheme costs were already estimated to be in excess of £125,000, but did not appear to include the costs of survey and scheme preparation, nor additional costs which would be required to provide adequate safety and security measures and maintenance along the route, as well as compensation and acquisition costs. Scheme benefits had not been quantified and qualitative benefits were less

favourable than for the existing route. KCC had stated, as part of scheme proposals that no Order would be laid until full funding had been secured. To date this had apparently not been achieved.

- (70) Mr Pollock continued that the rationale which underpinned the proposal was based on misconceptions. These were that the footpath existed before the Estate was developed and that it replaced a former towpath through the former shipyard area. A towpath, however, was not a public footpath. It had a completely different legal and functional status. It was abundantly clear from historic photographs of the site and from depositions made to the Public Inquiry by former shipyard workers (including the former Managing Director) that the towpath had never been available to the public as a right of way. In fact, the route had been kept locked to protect the public from dangerous installations, machinery and activities within the shipyard area. Any access to the site, following the shipyard closure would have been trespass and should never have been accepted as evidence of public accessibility.
- (71)Mr Pollock referred to his ownership of the Thames Sailing Barge "Repertor" which was berthed in the Creek on the guavside outside Numbers 13, 14 and 15 Faversham Reach. He said that in the light of the recent history of criminal activity along the waterside, he and his wife were very concerned at the risks from unauthorised public access, as well as to the vulnerability of the vessel to misbehaviour or even break-in. In terms of public safety, when the tide was in, there was level access across the decks (which had no guard rails) to deep water and strong currents. When the tide was out, there was a considerable drop to the decks and unguarded access to deep mud on the outside. In either case, the vessel's hatchways remained vulnerable. If the scheme were to proceed, he would require effective security fencing, along the quay edge as well as CCTV coverage as part of the funded project. To allow adequate access to the vessel, this fencing would have to be installed on the inside face of the guayside capping beam. This would, in turn, reduce the available width for a footpath. The current width measured about 1.8 metres (5ft 11ins) at its narrowest points, which was less than that assumed by the scheme proposals. It was possible that the net width would not conform to regulatory requirements.
- (72) Mr John Coulter (Faversham Municipal Charities) said that the proposal would fulfil KCC's statutory obligations as set out in paragraph 60 of the Inspector's report. Faversham was a prime area for walking. The indications were that it was both the most direct and scenic route, creating a straight line to Faversham Creek. Faversham Municipal Charities had placed £22,000 into a disbursement account in support of the scheme. The Charity Commission had confirmed that it considered this to be a perfectly proper use of resources, within its terms of reference.
- (73) Mr Mike Palmer (Faversham Reach Residents Association) said that he welcomed KCC's endeavours to resolve the unsatisfactory situation of the alignment of ZF5 as it is shown as passing through Faversham Reach (points C to F to X). It was, however, Faversham Reach Residents Association's (FRRA) position that treatment of that alignment was crucially dependent on the status and outcome of the s106 Order for Waterside Close, through which the alignment was proposed to continue to a junction with the Saxon Shore Way, ZF32 (points H to M). If, for whatever reason, the s.106 Order was not confirmed and sealed, any route for ZF5

through Faversham Reach should be set aside. Without the Waterside Close link, any route through Faversham Reach alone (as set out in Options 2 or 3) would serve no real purpose, nor add any potential public benefit. Such a route would provide only considerable public cost and risk, as well as dis-benefit to the residents of Faversham Reach.

- (74) Mr Palmer then said that if the proposal were to proceed, it was FRRA's position that it contained significant shortcomings which would need to be recognised and addressed. If the proposal were not to proceed, FRRA also recognises that KCC had a duty to resolve the issue of the "official" alignment of ZF5 and proposed a constructive alternative to achieve this.
- (75) Mr Palmer then gave FRRA's specific responses to the scheme proposals. He first confirmed that FRRA Ltd owned those parts of the Faversham Reach estate not held by the owners of individual properties and also the land external to the shipyard wall from point C to B to X on which the Saxon Shore way rested, together with the proposed site of the new ramp on Crab Island. He then said that FRRA objected because there had been considerable confusion and inefficiency at all levels of local authority concerned with this issue during the previous 27 years since Faversham Reach planning permission was granted. It had been accepted at the Public Inquiry that there had been no mention of or reference to the footpath's existence when planning permission was granted for the estate in the late 1980s. FRRA residents had been unaware of the footpath's existence when purchasing their houses. There have been at least 35 property conveyances where Swale BC had failed to acknowledge this in property legal searches. No attempts had been made to rectify these errors until 2012. Although some local Town Councillors claimed to have been aware of it they had done nothing at the time of the planning application.
- (76) Mr Palmer then said that there came a point when it was no longer sensible or practical, nor a value for money solution to continue to attempt to rectify perceived past errors or omissions. Instead, it was necessary to recognise and accept the status quo. A good exemplar in Faversham was that of the frontage to Belvedere Wharf, across the Creek from Front Brents and Crab Island, where despite longstanding efforts to achieve a public walkway along the creek-side (ZF39); it had ultimately needed to be accepted that the quayside would remain as private property.
- (77) Mr Palmer moved on to discuss the design proposal. He said that FRRA had reservations about the detail of the proposed designs in that it could not be compelled to agree to construction works on its land without compensation by the local authorities or by the Secretary of State. They were not prepared to agree to this work in the present circumstances and without their concerns being addressed. They were concerned that the designs might compromise the flood defences of the estate by cutting through the capping beam. They would require an indemnity that this structure and flood defence would not be compromised. Similarly, they would require an indemnity that there would be no permanent structural loading from the proposed new structures onto the existing piling, capping and walkway. They were very concerned about the security measures for the marina and quayside berths in the estate. They had found it necessary in 2004, at considerable expense, to construct fences to prevent access from each end of the estate because of damage done to boats at that time by vandals. Photographs 1 and 2 of the Amey Feasibility Report clearly illustrated the potential vulnerability of the quayside

berths. In particular FRRA would require that security fences along the quayside, perhaps similar to those provided for the Town Moorings adjacent to the Albion Taverna would be provided if the proposal were to be imposed. Safe and secure access to moorings at the quayside outside Numbers 1,2,3,13,14 and 15 would be difficult to achieve. Another concern was that no gates preventing access by stray animals had been provided in the design. FRRA would require their provision. The proposed designs for the ramps referred only to maximum gradients of 1:12. However, such gradients were only acceptable for wheelchair users if provided in short runs, divided by landings. Alternatively, continuous ramps could only be provided at a gradient of 1:20 or less (as set out in Building Regulations, Part M, DDA (Disabled Access Regulations)). If such alternative ramp designs were required, this would mean increased costs as well as the land area required to accommodate them.

- Mr Palmer then turned to the Waterside s 106 Agreement. He said that in the (78)Statement of Reasons (SoR) and Appendix D, the existence of a s106 Footpath Creation Order appeared to have been assumed for the part of the proposed route through Waterside Close. FRRA understood that this was not certain, and it would be unlikely that the residents would agree to it in the future. If the s106 Order could not be confirmed and sealed, any route for ZF5 through Faversham Reach should be set aside. Without the Waterside Close link, any route through Faversham Reach alone (as set out in Options 2 or 3) served no real purpose, nor added any potential public benefit. Such a route would provide only considerable public cost and risk, as well as dis-benefit to the residents of Faversham Reach, with no quantifiable benefit to any other party. it would be a waste of public money. The proposal as a whole therefore became subsidiary to, and dependent on, the primary Waterside Close S.106 issue. The proposal should recognise this. At the Inquiry, the Inspector had also questioned whether or not the putative s106 order would be enforceable or would be enforced. The proposal would also need to address this issue.
- (79) Mr Palmer then said that this was a costly project in times of austerity, which would provide a total of just over 200m of creek-side walk, for an estimated cost of at least £125,000. It had been suggested in the proposal that it might be possible to reduce these costs. He believed that they were equally likely to be increased. The report claimed that the scheme would provide justifiable cost-benefit for the public. FRRA wished to challenge this statement robustly, as one of the charms of walking around Faversham Creek was that it featured views between the gaps framed by buildings. In this context, it needed to be recognised that Faversham Reach was not a controlled, gated development; it was a cul-de-sac. The public could already visit the Creek frontage within the Faversham Reach estate without any public expense. The report and Appendix D stated that there would be public benefits which could be set against the costs. These benefits had not been quantified, so no proper cost-benefit analysis could be made. At present, therefore, this argument had no merit and, in the meantime, the scheme did not provide value for public money.
- (80) Mr Palmer said that FRRA was concerned that the costs of the proposed scheme might not be fully funded and committed prior to any work commencing. He understood that Faversham Municipal Charity and Bensted's Charities had earmarked a total donation of £36,500 for "footpaths around the creek", but was unaware how theses charities would allocate funds to this scheme. Inevitably this left a considerable shortfall to be found from other sources. He suggested that supporters of the proposal could be

invited to raise this money by public subscription in a similar way to that raised in 2015 for the replacement opening bridge. The report and Appendix D stated that no Order would be laid until all funding was in place and committed. He asked what the current status of commitments actually was, given the current public spending constraints.

- (81) Mr Palmer then said that vandalism was an issue in Faversham as recent events in the town centre had demonstrated. There had also been recent incidences of theft from vessels moored alongside the quayside on both sides of the Creek. He noted that Appendix D stated that KCC would not undertake any costs of inspection and maintenance of the sections of route between the new structures at either end of the Faversham Reach boundaries, but that KCC appeared to have accepted responsibility for lighting. This would mean that FRRA would become liable for the maintenance effects and repair costs of greatly increased usage, wear and tear of the pavement structures and for refuse collection and disposal. This was not acceptable. The liability and costs needed to be borne by KCC. the proposal also stated that no safety barriers were necessary along the water's edge. This was unacceptable in terms of public safety and of the security of residents' vessels. Provision of suitable measures would be a requirement and would add to the scheme costs.
- (82)Mr Palmer then proposed an alternative way forward. FRRA recognised that KCC had a duty to resolve the issue of the 'official' alignment of ZF5 if the proposal were not to go forward. The report and Appendix D stated that the Planning Inspector's decision had excluded further consideration of extinguishment of the ZF5 alignment through Faversham Reach. However, this did not take account of a scenario in which the Waterside Close s 106 Agreement could not be confirmed and where a route through Faversham Reach alone was not cost-effective in cost-benefit terms. In those circumstances, the history and provenance of the alignment would need to be reexamined. Aerial photos probably taken in the 1950s or 1960s and in the 1980s clearly showed that the path followed its present route around the shipyard wall (points B to X). There was a large corrugated iron fence bridging the gap between the creek and the end of this wall. The nature of the shipyard, with its slipways and construction areas was also clearly visible. Equally clearly, these were not safe areas for pedestrians. The report and Appendix D stated that the "official" ZF5 route followed the line and function of a former towpath used to haul vessels without engines up the Creek. But the towpath could not have followed the ZF5 line because of the deeply indented foreshore with docks and slipways. Due to the arrival of almost universal use of engines in vessels, the towpath had not been used since the early part of the Twentieth Century. In turn this meant that the indented shoreline was no longer an obstacle. A towpath (which had a different legal status) did not have the same purpose as a public right of way. It served a commercial and logistic function rather than the public good. The gates through the walls/ boundaries at each end of the shipyard area were always kept locked and only opened by specific request for specific purposes. Depositions to this effect were submitted to the Public Inquiry from those who physically worked at the shipyard in the 1960s, including the former Chief Executive. The report and Appendix D also stated that the proper procedures were followed in setting the alignment of ZF5 and that this was never challenged at the time. This did not take account of the fact that the premise was flawed and that there had been no active owners or users of the site who could object at that time. The Planning Inspector's decision had been on the

assumption that a diversionary route could be achieved through Faversham Reach and onward through Waterside Close. If, in the circumstances he had outlined, this proved

not to be possible, the Inspector's decision would also need to be revisited. FRRA therefore proposed that the logical solution would be to extinguish the section of ZF5 which passed through Faversham Reach and, if necessary, to re-designate the existing footpath route between points B and X as part of ZF5.

- (83) Mr T Gates (Local Member) addressed the Panel. He said that Faversham TC had voted in support of the proposal by 11 votes to 1 with 2 abstentions. Consultation had revealed overwhelming support for it, including even a political party.
- (84) Mr Gates then said that his father had walked the route of ZF5 during the 1920s and 30s. It had been blocked at the start of WW2. Anyone who wished to walk the route during the War had to approach an officer for the key to the gate.
- (85) Mr Gates continued by saying that the route had been lost to the people of Faversham for a number of years. He was not sure of all the details of the planning application for Faversham reach but a major factor in his decision had been the promise of a public footpath in front of the houses for the benefit of Faversham as a whole.
- (86) Mr Gates concluded his remarks by saying that concerns over the cost of the project should be seen in the context of the millions that had been spent on the Faversham swing bridge. He offered to contribute £10,000 towards the project from his Members' Grant.
- (87) The Democratic Services Officer was invited to read a message from Ms Hilary Watson, a Trustee from the Faversham Society. This message stated that, contrary to remarks made during the meeting, it was not the case that the Faversham Society supported the proposal. A representative from the Society had spoken to the 2014 Inquiry, but her submission had not been mandated by the Board. The Board of Faversham Society had neither seen nor discussed the current proposal, and a statement in its "Chairman's Blog" made clear that it neither supported no opposed it.
- (88) Mr Cosgrove responded to the statement from Ms Watson by saying that he had been careful not to claim that the Faversham Society itself supported the proposal.
- (89) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager was asked to comment on the contributions made by speakers during the meeting. He said that he had not seen the s 106 Agreement but was aware of the requirement of Swale BC that the original developers of the Estate should provide Creekside access. He had seen correspondence to this effect between Swale BC and the landowners. Therefore, whilst he did not know what had happened in terms of the Agreement, it was clear that there had been an intention to complete.
- (90) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager referred to comments about disabled access. He said that the design provided a high standard of accessibility, although for logistical reasons, this might not meet the needs of wheelchair users

because there were pressure points along the route where it would be impossible to engineer the necessary width.

- (91) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager said that Footpath ZF5 had been on the revised Definitive Map in 1970 and 1987. It was a matter of regret that this had not been available to the Swale Planners at the time of the Faversham Reach development application. Nevertheless, the reason that the Footpath appeared on the Definitive Map was because rights had been established at some point historically.
- (92) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager stated that there had been no cost benefit analysis in respect of the proposal. This was because the proposal was in response to KCC's legal obligations rather than an intention to create entirely new access.
- (93) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager explained that if the Panel agreed to the proposal, the next step would be for an Order to be made. If there were an objection to it, the matter would have to be referred to the Secretary of State for determination, probably by an Inspector at a Public Inquiry.
- (94) The Public Rights of Way and Access Manager confirmed that, at this point, the required funding was not completely available. It would be possible to delay submitting an opposed Order to the Secretary of State until the required funding was in place.
- (95) Mr T A Maddison moved, seconded by Mr J N Wedgbury that the recommendations of the Public Rights of Way and Access Manager be agreed subject to an amendment that the submission of an opposed Order to the Secretary of State for determination be delayed pending the necessary funding being made available.

Carried Unanimously

(96) RESOLVED that: -

- (a) concurrent but independent Orders be made for the part extinguishment of Public Footpath ZF5 at Faversham Reach Estate and for the creation of a public footpath beside Faversham Creek linking Public Footpath ZF5 at Crab Island with Public Footpath ZF32 at Ham Marshes; and
- (b) at the point when the necessary funding is made available and secured, the Orders be confirmed or, if opposed, submitted to the Secretary of State for determination.